Agenda

Tobacco & Health Trust Fund Board Meeting

Friday, October 19, 2007
9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.
The Lyceum 

Hartford, Connecticut

I.
Welcome and Introductions


a.   New Member: Ken Ferrucci
II.
Review and Approval of Minutes

III.
Review of Tobacco-Related Funding Initiatives in Connecticut


a.  DMHAS -- $1.1 million


b.  DPH-- $3.2 million


c.  SDE -- $193,255

IV.
Review of Past Trust Fund Awards

V.
Discussion of Options for FY 08 Funding of $800,000

VI.
Next Meeting (10:00 a.m. to noon in the State Capitol Room 410)


a. Friday, November 9


b. Friday, December 14


Meeting Summary

Tobacco and Health Trust Fund Board Retreat
October 19, 2007

9:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m.
The Lyceum 

227 Lawrence Street
Hartford, Connecticut
Members Present:  Anne Foley (Chair), Ken Ferrucci, Nancy Bafundo, Nikki Palmieri, Ellen Dornelas, Diane Becker, Pat Checko, Andy Salner, Larry Deutsch, and Peter Rockholz.

Members Absent:  Norma Gyle, Cheryl Resha, Paddi Leshane, Rob Zavoski, Jayne Tedder, Richard Barlow, and Barbara Carpenter.

Others present:  Diane Harnad (DMHAS), Joe LaRosa (RACs), Marlene McGann (RACs), Barbara Walsh (DPH), and Joan Soulsby (OFA).  

	Item
	Discussion/Action

	Welcome and Introductions
	The meeting was convened at 9:10 a.m. 

The Chair welcomed new board member Ken Ferrucci who introduced himself to the board.  Board members introduced themselves.  



	Review and Approval of Minutes
	Andy Salner moved approval of the draft minutes of the September 2007 board meeting and Ellen Dornelas seconded the motion.  The board discussed two additions to the minutes to more accurately reflect the board’s discussion.  First, “the amount and nature of” will be added to the description of the purpose of a proposed public hearing in order to reflect a more expansive scope for the hearing.  Second, a sentence specifying the exact amount necessary to continue operation of QuitLine until the end of the fiscal year, based on the information available at the time of the meeting, will be added to the summary of the QuitLine discussion.  Pat Checko moved the amendments and Andy Salner seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved as amended on a voice vote.  


	Review of Tobacco-Related Funding and Initiatives in Connecticut
	The Chair reviewed a chart summarizing state agencies’ responses to a board questionnaire on tobacco programs and funding levels.   The chart shows a total expenditure of $4.3 million in FY 08 for anti-tobacco efforts, including $1.1 million in DMHAS funding, $3.2 million in DPH funding, and $193,255 in SDE funding.  Based on board discussion, the following changes will be made to the chart:  1.  Regional Action Councils will be added as a row under DMHAS and DMHAS will provide information regarding service levels; 2. DPH will provide additional information regarding service levels for local cessation programs, tobacco use prevention/control, and adult and youth tobacco survey, and 3.  A category will be added to reflect $100,000 to the UCHC from the Biomedical Research Fund to study tobacco.  This information will be provided by OFA.



	Review of Past Trust Fund Awards
	The Chair reviewed Tobacco and Health Trust Fund non-statutory disbursements between FY 03 and FY 08.  The total amount for four years disbursement will be $2.3 million after disbursement of the FY 08 funding.

Nikki Palmieri gave an update on the disbursement of the $100,000 FY 07 funding for a statewide campaign targeting 18-24 year old non-college students through web-based social networking sites. 

The board agreed to discuss website coordination at the next meeting.  DPH, DMHAS and MATCH will be asked to present (using laptops) information regarding their current websites on tobacco.  Nikki Palmieri will provide information on web-based social networking sites such as Facebook.



	Discussion of Options for FY 08 Funding of $800,000
	To frame the discussion of options, the Chair reviewed the board’s guiding principles for funding decisions, the plan goals and CDC recommended strategies contained in the Connecticut Tobacco Use Prevention and Control Plan, and the previously agreed-upon options for disbursement of trust funds.

The board first agreed that evaluation must be part of any new programs funded.  It was agreed that approximately 15% of costs should be set aside for this purpose by each program.

The board then discussed priority target populations.  Discussion focused on two target populations, and lacking a complete consensus, a vote was taken.  Seven members (Anne Foley, Ken Ferrucci, Nancy Bafundo, Nikki Palmieri, Ellen Dornelas, Diane Becker, and Pat Checko) supported pregnant women as the priority population.  Two members (Deutsch and Rockholz) voted for teenagers.  Larry Deutsch agreed, without reservation, to support the will of the majority on this matter and Peter Rockholz deferred commitment until reviewing data related to tobacco use among pregnant women.

The board then discussed strategies including counter-marketing campaigns, QuitLine funding, and cessation programs.  Based on the discussion, members agreed to fund cessation programming for pregnant women through Community Health Centers (CHCs).

Board members would like the following additional information before final action is taken on the recommendation:

· How many CHCs are there in Connecticut?

· How many pregnant women are seen annually at CHCs?

· What proportion of pregnant women seen at CHCs are smokers?

· Are the CHCs currently providing any smoking cessation programming – either one-on-one or group sessions – for their clients or for pregnant women in particular?

· What models of smoking cessation are most effective?  (Pat Checko and Ellen Dornelas will provide this information)

In addition, board members would like the annual report to include charts showing the decline in cigarettes sold in Connecticut and smokeless tobacco rates, if available.



	Next Meetings
	Upcoming board meetings will be held on Friday, November 9 and Friday, December 14.  Both meetings will be from 10 a.m. to noon in the State Capitol Room 410.

Pat Checko moved to adjourn at 12:45 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Ellen Dornelas.  Without objection, the Board adjourned.




